








From: Caridad De La Luz
To: Hearings; speakerquinn@council.nyc.gov
Subject: RESTORE the BOUNDARIES OF DISTRICT 8 in EAST HARLEM
Date: Friday, November 16, 2012 7:48:39 AM

Dear Districting Commission, Carl Hum and Speaker Christine Quinn,

The East Harlem/El Barrio community will not accept anything less than the full restoration of our current District 8

boundaries, from 96th Street all the way to the Harlem River Drive. All the blocks cut out along 5th, Madison and

Park need to be put back in our district. We are a community of interest and demand that you stop dividing us.

Just as this district is beginning to truly thrive, you are proposing to destroy our district.  There have been years of

planning and work put into our District 8, please restore the boundaries completely and watch our amazing future

unfold as a complete community.

Thank you,

Caridad De La Luz

mailto:caridaddelaluz@gmail.com
mailto:hearings@districting.nyc.gov
mailto:speakerquinn@council.nyc.gov


From: clark center
To: Hearings; speakerquinn@council.nyc.gov
Subject: CCCADI
Date: Thursday, November 08, 2012 3:04:02 PM

We are very concerned that the proposed plan will destroy a historic community and
deplete services that CCCADI has worked with the El Barrio community to implement
in the renovated firehouse," explains the Center's Executive Director, Dr. Marta
Moreno Vega.

We are a group of dancers, choreographers and musicians who lost our beloved
space, Clark Center for the Performing Arts, back in the late '80's.  The arts are the
soul and backbone of this city. 

The East Harlem/El Barrio community will not accept anything less than the full restoration of our
current District 8 boundaries, from 96th Street all the way to the Harlem River Drive. All the blocks cut
out along 5th, Madison and Park need to be put back in our district. We are a community of interest
and demand that you stop dividing us.

300 Members of Remembering Clark Center

mailto:rememberingclarkcenter@gmail.com
mailto:hearings@districting.nyc.gov
mailto:speakerquinn@council.nyc.gov
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312 Alexander Avenue, Bronx, New York 10454  |  corrinekohut@hotmail.com 

Testimony of Corrine Kohut, Esq. 

 

  1 

My name is Corrine Kohut.  I am a resident of the Mott Haven neighborhood in the South Bronx 

and am here to give testimony against the current redistricting lines as proposed in the December 

4
th

 Revised Plan of the New York City Redistricting Commission, specifically as they relate to 

District 8. 

 

I support the Common Sense Bronx Plan and urge you to adjust the lines of District 8 to reflect 

this plan, which ensures fair and effective representation of the South Bronx, keeping in tact 

communities of interest and ensuring compact and contiguous districts.  

 

I agree with the concerns and solutions raised by my neighbors and colleagues Arthur Mychal 

Johnson and Angel Lopez with respect to the need to ensure minimal population deviations in 

the new districts, the fair and effective representation of communities of interest, the scaling back 

of illogical boundaries to the north and the reincorporation of Randall’s Island into District 8.  

All of these are accomplished by the Common Sense Bronx Plan, which also addresses two 

additional key issues I would like to bring to your attention. 

 

One of the criteria for districting is keeping intact neighborhoods and communities with 

established ties of common interest and association.  The South Bronx waterfront is lined with a 

publicly-owned 96 acre parcel of land called the Harlem River Rail Yards.  The December 4
th

 

Revised Plan continues to slice in half this critical waterfront property and divide it between two 

different city council districts, and this is unacceptable.  The South Bronx waterfront is crucial to 

the district’s short, medium and long-term development, and the community surrounding this 

land has for decades been united in common interest around its usage.  For more than 10 years, 

the South Bronx has struggled for and recently achieved the Randall’s Island Connector, a 

footbridge from the Bronx to Randall’s Island that crosses over a narrow waterway separating 

our residents from 480 acres of green space.  As currently configured in the December 4
th

 

Revised Plan, tens of thousands of South Bronx residents that are within a one mile walking 

distance to the connector would have to cross district lines to access the footbridge despite a 

decade of having worked together for its completion.  The Common Sense Bronx Plan corrects 

this obvious error and keeps in tact the South Bronx waterfront while maintaining below 

standard deviations as well as ideal population values in surrounding districts. 

 

Another area of common interest and association which has been arbitrarily stripped away from 

Mott Haven and Port Morris in the December 4
th

 Revised Plan is the central business district of 

the South Bronx, known as the HUB, which is centered at 3
rd

 Avenue and 149
th

 Street.  In its 

hasty effort to make District 8 take up a greater percentage of the Bronx, the commission seemed 

to carefully carve out the economic foundation of the neighborhood.  As one of the poorest 

districts in New York City, residents of the South Bronx are more than anything an economic 

community of interest.  The Common Sense Bronx Plan places the South Bronx tax revenue base 

back into District 8 while maintaining below standard deviations as well as ideal population 

values in surrounding districts. 

 

Thank you in advance for addressing these concerns and embracing a viable alternative for 

District 8 in the Common Sense Bronx Plan. 

 

 





From: j @aol.com
To: J @aol.com
Subject: : Caribbean Culture Center
Date: Friday, November 09, 2012 5:22:17 AM

We are very concerned that the proposed plan will destroy a historic community and deplete services
that CCCADI has worked with the El Barrio community to implement in the renovated firehouse,"
explains the Center's Executive Director, Dr. Marta Moreno Vega.

The East Harlem/El Barrio community will not accept anything less than the full restoration of our
current District 8 boundaries, from 96th Street all the way to the Harlem River Drive. All the blocks cut
out along 5th, Madison and Park need to be put back in our district. We are a community of interest
and demand that you stop dividing us.
Save our Caribbean Cultural Center.

J. Albert-Williams



My	
  name	
  is	
  Jessie	
  Daniels	
  (PhD	
  –	
  Sociology)	
  and	
  I	
  am	
  a	
  CUNY	
  professor	
  at	
  both	
  
Hunter	
  College’s	
  Silberman	
  campus	
  and	
  the	
  Graduate	
  Center.	
  	
  I	
  am	
  entering	
  my	
  
testimony	
  against	
  the	
  proposed	
  re-­‐drawing	
  of	
  District	
  8	
  as	
  both	
  a	
  resident	
  of	
  East	
  
Harlem,	
  where	
  I	
  both	
  work	
  and	
  live,	
  and	
  as	
  a	
  scholar	
  who	
  has	
  studied	
  racial	
  
inequality	
  for	
  nearly	
  20	
  years.	
  	
  	
  
	
  
I	
  am	
  strongly	
  opposed	
  to	
  the	
  Commission	
  proposal	
  to	
  change	
  the	
  boundaries	
  of	
  
District	
  8.	
  	
  The	
  proposed	
  changes	
  violate	
  the	
  intent	
  and	
  explicit	
  mandate	
  of	
  the	
  City	
  
Charter	
  to	
  not	
  divide	
  communities	
  of	
  interest.	
  	
  The	
  blocks	
  of	
  East	
  Harlem,	
  contained	
  
within	
  the	
  current	
  boundaries	
  of	
  District	
  8,	
  clearly	
  constitutes	
  a	
  community	
  of	
  
interest	
  as	
  described	
  in	
  the	
  City	
  Charter	
  and	
  in	
  accordance	
  with	
  the	
  Voting	
  Rights	
  
Act,	
  part	
  of	
  historic	
  civil	
  rights	
  legislation.	
  	
  Indeed,	
  East	
  Harlem	
  has	
  one	
  of	
  the	
  
highest	
  concentrations	
  of	
  Latino	
  voters	
  in	
  New	
  York	
  City,	
  with	
  residents	
  from	
  
Puerto	
  Rico,	
  Mexico,	
  and	
  Central	
  America.	
  District	
  8	
  has	
  been	
  well	
  represented	
  by	
  
Council	
  Member	
  Melissa	
  Mark-­‐Viverito,	
  the	
  first	
  Puerto	
  Rican	
  woman	
  and	
  Latina	
  
elected	
  to	
  serve	
  as	
  Council	
  Member.	
  	
  	
  
	
  
The	
  effort	
  by	
  this	
  Commission	
  –	
  a	
  Commission	
  with	
  a	
  majority	
  of	
  members	
  
appointed	
  by	
  Speaker	
  Chris	
  Quinn	
  and	
  Mayor	
  Bloomberg	
  -­‐	
  to	
  split	
  the	
  district	
  and	
  
this	
  community	
  of	
  interest	
  just	
  before	
  the	
  next	
  mayoral	
  election	
  is	
  a	
  pernicious	
  and	
  
cunning	
  political	
  move	
  intended	
  to	
  boost	
  Speaker	
  Quinn’s	
  chances	
  to	
  become	
  
mayor.	
  Such	
  a	
  politically	
  motivated	
  redistricting	
  contributes	
  to	
  the	
  destruction	
  of	
  
the	
  East	
  Harlem	
  community	
  and	
  by	
  attempting	
  to	
  divide	
  the	
  Latino	
  vote.	
  	
  
	
  
If	
  the	
  Commission	
  does	
  the	
  bidding	
  of	
  Speaker	
  Quinn	
  by	
  dividing	
  District	
  8,	
  they	
  will	
  
do	
  egregious	
  harm	
  to	
  the	
  community	
  of	
  interest	
  that	
  is	
  East	
  Harlem	
  and	
  they	
  will	
  be	
  
in	
  violation	
  of	
  the	
  City	
  Charter.	
  	
  	
  
	
  
Moreover,	
  as	
  a	
  scholar	
  of	
  racial	
  inequality,	
  I	
  can	
  tell	
  you	
  that	
  such	
  a	
  move	
  will	
  put	
  
both	
  this	
  Commission	
  and	
  the	
  Speaker	
  on	
  the	
  wrong	
  side	
  of	
  history,	
  and	
  the	
  wrong	
  
side	
  of	
  racial	
  justice.	
  	
  People	
  writing	
  about	
  this	
  period	
  will	
  place	
  the	
  Commission	
  
and	
  the	
  Speaker	
  in	
  the	
  annals	
  of	
  history	
  next	
  to	
  the	
  White	
  Citizens	
  Council	
  and	
  
George	
  Wallace,	
  and	
  no	
  amount	
  of	
  support	
  for	
  gay	
  marriage	
  will	
  erase	
  that.	
  	
  
	
  







From The Desk 
Of 

Democratic District Leader John Ruiz 
1695 Madison Avenue Suite 8C 

New York, N.Y. 10029 
Tel:646-623-8083 

 

January 7, 2013 
 
NYC Districting Commission  
Attn: Jonathan Ettricks 253 Broadway, 7th Fl. 
New York, NY 10007 

 

My Name is John Ruiz; I am the Democratic District Leader in the 68th 
Assembly District Part C. I am a resident of Robert Taft development 
and a retired NYC Firefighter who served in the community of East 
Harlem –El Barrio. I believe my community’s voice was loud and clear at 
the October Redistricting commission hearing. Thank you for hearing 
our community’s feedback and restoring La Marqueta. But over 30 blocks 
are still being removed from El Barrio/East Harlem.  We want the East 
Harlem district lines fully restored. The portion of East Harlem within 
District 8 should remain unchanged from the previous map. Common 
Cause has presented a proposal that restores East Harlem, keeps 
Randall’s and Wards Islands in the district and still grows District 8’s 
portion of the Bronx.  
There is absolutely no reason to make this district 50% in the Bronx. The 
Commission should give up on its intention to create a Bronx-majority 
district and instead draw District 8 based on the realities of our 
community.  

         We are a historic and cultural community of interest. We are united 
by a shared history as the cradle of the Puerto Rican community in the 
United States, and continue to be a primarily Latino/a community. We are 
also an economic community of interest, as a primarily working class 
community with a large concentration of public housing. Metropolitan 
and Mount Sinai Hospitals should remain in District 8. These important 

Tel:646-623-8083


institutions serve a large portion of our community. Our public housing 
developments should remain united. I am the District Leader for the 2 
NYCHA houses that the commission plans to split. The Commission’s plan 
divides Lexington and Carver Houses, and puts them in a district that does 
not reflect the makeup of those developments. These developments 
belong in a district like ours that can already make public housing a 
primary focus. Taft Houses is already divided in two districts. We should 
not continue that trend with Lexington and Carver.  

         Randall’s Island should not be taken out of our district. It belongs in 
Manhattan and already shares a Community Board with our district. Our 
children need and deserve access to that open space and this will not be 
prioritized if it is given over to Queens. Adding Randall’s Island back into 
the district should not mean that we lose more of East Harlem.  

 

Sincerely yours, 

 

 

John Ruiz 

Democratic District Leader  
68th A.D. Part C 
 
 



         January 17, 2013 

 

Dear New York City Districting Commission, 

 

My name is Julie Menin, and I am a candidate for Manhattan Borough President and a 

former New York City Districting Commissioner.  I am writing to express my concern 

with the proposed revisions to New York City’s 8
th

 City Council District.  The 

Commission’s most recent proposal does little to address the concerns of good 

government groups and members of the community that the 8
th

 District is losing its 

coherency and being split into a disparate set of neighborhoods, violating the intent of the 

City Charter.  

 

First, and most notably, the Commission proposes splitting up “El Barrio”, a historic 

community in East Harlem that continues to serve as the center of New York City’s 

Puerto Rican community.  El Barrio and its many public and cultural institutions would 

be divided between the 4
th

, 5
th

, 8
th

 and 9
th

 Districts, to the detriment of the neighborhood. 

For example, parts of Lexington Houses and Carver Houses, important parts of the El 

Barrio community, would no longer be in the District.  The pockets of El Barrio that 

would be represented by 4
th

, 5
th

 and 9
th

 Districts would be less likely to receive attention 

from elected officials in those districts than if they remained housed together in the 8
th

 

District. The residents of El Barrio, who spoke forcefully and in strong numbers during a 

recent Commission hearing, appear to agree.  

 

Second, this Commission’s insistence on splitting the 8th District evenly between 

Manhattan and the Bronx will adversely affect both the displaced residents of the old 8
th

 

District and the residents of the unwieldy new 8
th

 District. I join the loud chorus of 

community groups, political leaders, and most importantly, neighborhood residents, who 

find the case for a 50/50 split unpersuasive and detrimental to the community.  Common 

Cause has put forward a proposed solution regarding District 8, which preserves all the 

current boundaries of East Harlem while still substantially increasing the District's 

representation in the Bronx. This solution, though it does not give the Bronx the fifty 

percent representation that this Commission initially sought, is in the best interest of the 

community.  

 

Third, the decision to removed Randall’s and Wards Islands from the 8
th

 District is also 

misguided.  Randall’s Island has long been an important park for El Barrio residents, who 

can walk to the park over a pedestrian bridge crossing the East River.  Randall’s and 

Wards Islands are served by Community Board 11, which is largely contained in the 8
th

 

District. The proposal to make shift these parks to the 22
nd

 District, otherwise located in 

Queens, with no pedestrian connection, makes little common sense. 

 

Finally, as the good government organization Citizens Union has demonstrated, the 

proposed 8
th

 District may run afoul of the City Charter.  The City Charter’s criteria for 

redistricting call for districts to represent communities of common interest compactly and 

contiguously, crossing boroughs in only limited circumstances.  The proposed map 

divides El Barrio, a longtime community of common interest, and spreads the 8
th

 District 



deep into the Bronx- north, east, and especially west.  Instead, the 8
th

 District could be 

made more compact by incorporating more of Mott Haven, and restoring neighborhoods 

in Central Harlem and the Upper West Side to the District.  As presented, this sprawling 

map is inconsistent with the City Charter.  

 

There are a number of other reasons why the proposed revision to the 8
th

 District is 

unacceptable, and they have been well articulated by elected officials, community groups, 

and good government organizations.  Most notably, individual residents have come 

forward in great number to make their feelings known to the Commission. Unfortunately, 

these comments have yet to substantially affect the Commission’s recommendations.  

These voices should not continue to go unheard.   

 

I thank the Commission for its hard work ensuring that community voices are heard 

throughout New York City, and that all New Yorkers are fairly represented in the City 

Council.  I hope that in the weeks ahead, the Commission will carefully consider these 

recommendations and others in keeping the communities of interest currently served by 

the 8
th

 District properly represented.   

 

Sincerely, 

 

Julie Menin 

 

Candidate for Manhattan Borough President & Former New York City Districting 

Commissioner 

 
 



TESTIMONY OF JULIE NETHERLAND TO THE NYC REDISTRICTING COMMISSION 

January 7
th

, 2013 

 

My name is Julie Netherland.  I live in East Harlem, and, until recently, I worked in East Harlem for ten years.  

I am testifying before you today to urge you to keep intact the current boundaries of District 8 and to not carve 

up the community of East Harlem – a community of common interest, with deep historical ties and a shared 

culture. 

 

The redistricting proposed by this Commission: 1) cuts out more than 30 blocks of East Harlem putting them in 

districts where residents have almost nothing in common, 2) divides the district into two boroughs (diluting the 

political power of the district and creating unfairness and completely unnecessary inefficiency), and 3) even 

divides residents living in the same public housing developments into two districts. This is not good 

government; this is politics and gerrymandering at its worst. 

 

I have looked closely at the city charter and believe the redistricting being proposed for District 8, not only does 

great harm to the community of East Harlem, but also violates the criteria by which this Commission is charged 

with deciding redistricting.  Specifically, the proposed redistricting violates three of the criteria that are 

supposed to guide your decisions: 

 

 District lines shall keep intact neighborhoods and communities with established ties of common interest 

and association, whether historical, racial, economic, ethnic, religious or other. 

 A district shall not cross borough or county boundaries. 

 Districts shall not be drawn for the purpose of separating geographic concentrations of voters enrolled in 

the same political party into   two or more districts in order to diminish the effective representation of 

such voters. 

 

Cutting out 30 blocks of El Barrio – seemingly arbitrarily – divides a community that shares a rich culture and 

history and that relies on the same institutions and services for support. Moreover, by insisting that a majority of 

voters in district 8 be in the Bronx, the Commission is effectively undercutting the ability of both communities -

- East Harlem and Southern Bronx – to have strong representation on the Council as well as diminishing their 

access to their Council member and the services and resources that the Council members provide.  The 

inefficiencies, logistical barriers, and political divides created by splitting a district between two boroughs is, no 

doubt, precisely why the City charter counsels against it.   

 

The proposed districts in the Bronx bordering District 8 are under-enrolled. Rather than pushing a majority of 

Bronx constituents into District 8, the Commission should restore East Harlem to wholeness (returning to the 

current district lines) and include more Bronx residents in neighboring districts in the Bronx.   

 

I urge the Commission to fulfill its obligation to the people of the City of New York and to follow the 

guidelines set forth in the City charter.  Do not carve up our community and diminish the ability of East Harlem 

residents to participate in the governance of the City.  Restore the boundaries of District 8 and let the City 

charter, not politics, guide your work. 

 

Julie Netherland 

152 E. 118
th

 Street  #6D 

New York, NY  10035 

julie.netherland@gmail.com  

mailto:julie.netherland@gmail.com




Hello, my name is Les LaRue and I’ve been a resident of East Harlem for 7 ½ years. I am 
testifying tonight in support of reestablishing the proposed District 8 lines to include the full 
portion of East Harlem that comprised the previous map. While the restoration of La Marqueta to 
the revised proposal was a positive gesture, the map still excludes over 30 blocks from a clearly 
established and unified community. The new boundary extends much farther into the Bronx than 
could possibly be viewed as a preservation of community integrity, and for the seeming purpose 
of tipping the population count to a Bronx majority. What is the reasoning for re-shaping District 
8 into a majority Bronx District? The new district lines have been drawn in jutting, angular 
shapes with no regard for such common sense realities as the natural cohesion of individual 
housing developments. How does the Commission justify this weird carving up of the 
historically and culturally allied community of East Harlem to accommodate the heavy Bronx 
addition? The slim margin of the Bronx majority, coupled with the packing of the overall district 
to maximum population capacity, strongly suggests a deliberate calculation to weaken the 
collective voice of East Harlem residents in service to an inflated Bronx voice. The fact that 
these could be conflicting voices on many issues, particularly that of council representation, is 
evidence enough that the proposed lines in no way honor the Commission’s charge to maintain 
district unity. This marginalization of East Harlem as a voting bloc could be construed as an 
absolutely unacceptable political maneuver intended to thwart the re-election of our council 
member, Melissa Mark-Viverito, the very possibility of which warrants a re-evaluation of the 
decision-making process. As a non-latino resident of East Harlem, I can’t speak to the inherent 
Latino/a solidarity and cultural pride embodied by our neighborhood with the same level of 
personal investment as many of my neighbors, but I am most definitely able to share their 
outrage at a process that appears rigged to disenfranchise this community and our chosen 
representative.  
 
Regarding the removal of Randall’s Island from District 8, there doesn’t seem to be a clearly 
justifiable reason for it. The island is physically connected to East Harlem via the footbridge on 
the East River Esplanade, or literally within walking distance. It also shares a Community Board 
with our district. To disregard these fixed ties is, again, in seeming conflict with the stated intent 
of redistricting.  
 
I urge the Commission to consider the map proposed by Common Cause as a viable alternative. 
This map grows District 8 further into the Bronx while keeping East Harlem intact. It restores 
Randall’s and Ward’s Islands without necessitating any lopping off of our community to balance 
a population tally. The lines more accurately reflect the reality of a “community of interest” and 
are fair. 
 
Thank You 
 
Les LaRue 
234 E. 116th Street, #3 
New York, NY 10029 
leslarue@earthlink.net 
 
 
  





Maritza Villegas 

January 7, 2013 

Manhattan Districting Commission 

 

The East Harlem district has taken generations to become the Manhattan 

historical neighborhood that it is famous for.  It has organizations, hospitals, 

museums, schools that collaborate to serve its diverse community.  It is a self 

contained community that can more easily address the needs of its constituency.  

For the commission to not see or hear the voices of its residents is a blatant 

attack on the integrity of District 8. 

 

As a community member I want the district lines fully restored.  We are a historic 

and cultural community of shared interest.  There is no sound rationale why the 

district should be 50% in the Bronx, their history and interest share a different set 

of circumstances. 

 

 









Randolph Mark 
   

New York, NY 10029 
@aol.com 

 

 

To The Districting Commission: 

I went to the public hearing in Harlem and I was appalled at the unmitigated gall you people showed 
when presenting Christine Quinn’s redistricting map for the District I live in, District 8. You people are 
paid with tax payer dollars and as such you are supposed to take your job seriously and do the actual job 
of drawing lines taking into consideration certain guidelines, redistricting precedent and census results. 
The fact that you would actually have the nerve to show up to these hearings and present a redistricting 
map that was dictated to you by a morally corrupt individual like Christine Quinn and present it as your 
own only makes you as morally corrupt as she is. How you people can live with yourselves after you 
have knowingly and intentionally done something that will negatively impact the lives of the over 
200,000 residents of District 8 just so that one stupid clown can TRY to run for mayor is something that 
no decent person can comprehend.  

I have spoken to countless friends and explained to them not only about the District 8 redistricting mess 
but also of how Christine Quinn, who for years has been exploiting the fact that she headed the New 
York City Anti-Violence Project for her own political gain, could also manipulate the Districting 
Commission into redistricting District 34 in Brooklyn so that a discredited sexual harassment pig like Vito 
Lopez could run for the City Council. Let’s just say when they hear these two stories people are 
completely disgusted. I also work for an extremely wealthy political donor and I had asked him to spread 
the word to his everyone he knows so that they too will not only vote or donate to Christine Quinn if 
and when her campaign asks them for money. 

Imagine how pleasantly surprised I am when I ask them not to vote or donate money to Christine Quinn 
only to find that just about everyone I have spoken to so far already had a negative opinion of her and 
had no intentions of voting for her in the first place. Even so, I will keep spreading the word and doing 
everything I can to make sure this person loses the election. 

I got the impression from the public hearings that you people don’t really care to listen to anything that 
the people who are actually going to be affected by the game you guys are playing with the redistricting 
lines but I thought I would try to put it in writing anyway. 

Hopefully you will do the right thing and fix the mess you have created. 
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TESTIMONY OF DAVID NOCENTI 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 
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Chairman Romano and members of the New York City Districting Commission 

(“Commission”), thank you for the opportunity to testify here today.   

 

My name is David Nocenti, and I am the Executive Director of Union Settlement 

Association, which is the oldest and largest social service provider in East Harlem.  

Union Settlement has been an integral part of the East Harlem community since 1895, 

and we assist thousands of local residents each year with a wide array of programs and 

services, including child care, after-school and summer program, ESL and GED classes, 

mental health counseling, college prep, job readiness training, senior centers, Meals on 

Wheels, home health care and more. 

 

I am here today to express my significant concerns about the revised draft district 

map that the Commission released last month, and in particular the way in which it tears 

portions of East Harlem out of Council District 8.   

  

East Harlem – also known as Spanish Harlem or El Barrio – lies east of Fifth 

Avenue and north of 96
th

 Street, and is a vibrant community of strong and committed 

neighbors working together to succeed.   

 

The preliminary district council map issued in September inexplicably removed 

29 blocks of East Harlem from Council District 8, and move 21 of them into Concil 

District 9, and the other 8 into Council Districts 4 and 5.  The Commission then held 

hearings and heard the tremendous opposition to that action, with hundreds of community 
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members expressing their collective view, in testimony and through petitions, that East 

Harlem’s boundaries should remain intact. 

 

We hoped and expected that the Commission would hear those voices.  Yet the 

revised district council map is even worse than the initial map.  The revised map actually 

increases, from 29 to 34, the number of East Harlem blocks removed from District 

Council 8.  In doing so, the Commission divides both the NYCHA Lexington Houses and 

the NYCHA Carver Houses between two districts, and removes from the district the area 

surrounding Mt. Sinai Hospital, which has been an integral part of the East Harlem 

community since 1904. 

 

As noted in my prior testimony to the Commission, there is absolutely no reason 

to divide the East Harlem community in this way, and this is not just a perception 

problem; it is a legal problem.  As the Commission is well aware, the New York City 

Charter sets forth some very specific criteria that must be applied when dividing the city 

into districts.  While these criteria are not inviolate, the Charter specifically says that they 

must be applied “to the maximum extent practicable.”  Not “to the extent practicable,” 

but “to the maximum extent practicable.” 

 

I will not repeat all seven Charter criteria here, but instead will focus on just two. 
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First, the Charter requires that district lines “keep intact neighborhoods and 

communities with established ties of common interest and association, whether historical, 

racial, economic, ethnic, religious or other.”  New York City Charter, § 52(c). 

 

The Commission’s proposed preliminary map clearly violates that requirement, 

by further dividing the East Harlem community, rather than keeping the neighborhood 

intact.   

 

And make no mistake about it – East Harlem truly is a “neighborhood” and a 

“community” with “established ties of common interest and association.” 

 

Thinking just of my own organization, Union Settlement Association, we are 

members of the East Harlem Chamber of Commerce, the Human Services Consortium of 

East Harlem, the East Harlem Community Alliance, and Manhattan Community Board 

11, all of which cover the same geographic neighborhood north of 96
th

 Street and east of 

Fifth Avenue.  We also work closely with other organizations with the exact same 

community of interest, such as the East Harlem Business Capital Corporation, the East 

Harlem Mexican Chamber of Commerce and the East Harlem Council for Community 

Improvement.   

 

There is no justification for the Commission’s failure to keep our East Harlem 

neighborhood and community intact.  And the Commission’s proposed map divides not 
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just East Harlem, but also the Manhattan Valley area of the west side of Manhattan, and 

the High Bridge area of the Bronx.   

 

As the Commission is well aware, in August LatinoJustice PRLDEF, the Asian 

American Legal Defense and Education Fund, the National Institute for Latino Policy, 

and the Center for Law and Social Justice of Medgar Evers College released a joint 

proposed “Unity Map,” setting forth district proposed lines that seek to strictly meet the 

Charter’s redistricting criteria.  That Unity Map keeps Manhattan Valley intact and does 

not add the large section of the Bronx to Council District 8, thereby demonstrating that 

the Charter’s “common interest” criteria can be met, and that the Commission’s proposed 

map fails to me the “to the maximum extent practicable” requirement. 

 

Moreover, my understanding is that Common Cause has presented the 

Commission with a proposal that restores East Harlem, keeps Randall’s Island and Wars 

Island in the district, and still grows Council District 8’s portion in the Bronx. 

 

The second Charter criteria that is particularly applicable here is the “compactness 

requirement,” which provides that each district “shall be compact and shall be no more 

than twice as long as it is wide.”  New York City Charter, § 52(d). 

 

This requirement similarly is violated by the Commission’s preliminary draft 

map.  Excluding Central Park – where no one lives – the current Council District 8 is 

relatively compact, and is approximately as long as it is wide.   
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The Commission’s proposed new district, in contrast, removes the entire western 

portion of Council District 8, as well as portions in East Harlem, and inexplicably adds a 

large, narrow portion of the Bronx, all the way up to High Bridge.  Even without Central 

Park, the new proposed district is more than three times as long as it is wide. 

 

Once again, the Commission cannot claim that it is maintaining compactness “to 

the maximum extent practicable,” because the Unity Map amply demonstrates that a map 

can be drawn that strictly complies with this requirement of the Charter. 

 

In sum, we strongly urge the Commission to re-draw the boundaries of Council 

District 8, to restore the portions of East Harlem moved to Council Districts 4, 5 and 9, to 

eliminate the large, narrow portion that was added in the Bronx, and to retain to the 

maximum extent possible the district’s current compact design, which unites rather than 

divides communities. 

 

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify here this evening, and I would 

be happy to answer any questions the Commission might have. 

 









From: @aol.com
To: rememberingclarkcenter@gmail.com
Subject: CCCADI
Date: Thursday, November 08, 2012 2:51:06 PM

We are very concerned that the proposed plan will destroy a historic community and deplete services
that CCCADI has worked with the El Barrio community to implement in the renovated firehouse,"
explains the Center's Executive Director, Dr. Marta Moreno Vega.

The East Harlem/El Barrio community will not accept anything less than the full restoration of our
current District 8 boundaries, from 96th Street all the way to the Harlem River Drive. All the blocks cut
out along 5th, Madison and Park need to be put back in our district. We are a community of interest
and demand that you stop dividing us.

 William Leroy

mailto:rememberingclarkcenter@gmail.com
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